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This sheet discusses how Census Data Users 
can mix datasets and different types of data 
together in the best possible manner.
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Mixing Census Data Types Together
Some data users may mix different datasets and types of data together. 
Be aware of the types of data sets and know why they are different.

	 1. You should accurately report all data with correct citations as 	
	 recommended in the companion guide “Choosing Census Data.” 

	 2. There are two different and important types of datasets:
	
		  • “Point of Time Data” is data representing one specific	
		  day when the people who were surveyed answered Census 	
		  questions, such as “Census Day 2010” for the 2010 		
		  Decennial Census. Data from the Annual Population 		
		  Estimates Program (APEP) is an example of “Point of time” 	
		  data.

Sample of Point of Time Data



	 • “Period of Time Data” is data representing the average 		
	 characteristics over a period of time such as 3-year data. This 
	 is how the American Community Survey (ACS) works.
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3. Another way that distinguishes Census data is whether it is one-		
year or multiyear data:
		  a. One-year data:
			   1-year ACS data
			   2010 Decennial Census data
			   APEP data
	
		  b. Multiyear data:
			   3-year ACS data
			   5-year ACS data

4. In addition to properly reporting and citing your Census data, 		
we recommend including a user note that tells your customers 		
you may have mixed different datasets and types of data 			 
together. Following is a recommended note you can use:
“User note: this report may mix different Census datasets and types of 
Census datasets together.”

Steve Beleu, December 1, 2010, Oklahoma State Data Center Coordinating Agency, Oklahoma 
Department of Libraries.  Note: this guide is subject to revision at any time based on our continuing 
work with Census data, developments of Census data, and “best practices” guidance from Census.


